
The Department of Architecture 
By Michael Tedros, M. Arch., Partner, Enav & Tedros Architects & Town Planners. 

In October 1962, a committee was set up by 
the Haile Selassie I University to study the pos­
sibilities of setting up a Department of Architecture 
within the College of Engineering. Professor S. 
Hesselgren was appointed the Chairman. Professor 
Hesselgren was at that time at the Ethio-Swedish 
Building Institute~ and is well known for his 
studies and research in the field of preceptive 
psychology, and is a leader in this field. 

Setting up a curriculum of the study of 
Architecture is a difficult problem in a developing 
country. Professor Hesselgren set up the curriculum 
after studying the curricula of various leading 
schools of architecture in different parts of the 
world and after discussions with architects working 
in Ethiopia. 

The curriculum has been modified from year 
to year as felt advisable by the Head of the 
Department in the light of the experiences of the 
faculty. 

In 1965 Professor Hesselgren finished his 
contract and returned to Sweden. During his term 
as first Head of the Department his salary had 
been paid by the Swedish Government. 

The next Head of the Department was Mr. H. 
Pavell who had been a part time teacher and 
then full time assistant Professor. Mr. Pavell 
came to Ethiopia as Head of the Town Planning 
Mission from Israel which was assigned to the 
Ministry of Interior. Mr. Pavell left to return to 
Israel in 1966. The new Head is Mr. Jan Riener, 
an American Architect. 

The first group of students finished their 

studies in June of this year (1966) and are now 
engaged in their one year of practical experience 
which they have to do before getting their Diplomas. 

The first group often felt that they, being the 
first, were sort of "Guinea Pigs", as in a sense 
they were. 

Most of the faculty feel that the course should 
be extended by a further year to bring it in line 
with leading schools elsewhere. However, the 
work of the graduating students has been far 
better than we dared hope at the beginning of 
the course. 

In the following pages can be seen the gradua­
tion work of two of the students. First is the work 
of Abdul Mejid Ali, which is a project proposal 
for the development of the triangular area between 
Menelik II Square and Haile Selassie I. Star 
Square and bordered on the East by Eden Street. 

This shows a mixed development of shops, 
apartments and offices with parking and service 
access under. 

The second project is the work of Assefa 
Bekele and is a project for a national Museum 
with departments for archeology, painting, sculpture, 
constumes etc. and an auditorium. 

I would like to have shown the projects of 
more of the students but problems of space made 
this impossible but these two projects indicate the 
standards of the first group. 

These graduates will, I feel confident, play a 
useful role in the development of modern architec­
ture in Ethiopia. 
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